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J- INTRODUCTION

This document is a summary report of the activities related to
the advancement of women in Africa that have been implemented by

the Economic Commission for Africa (ECA) between April 1994 and
April 1995. The report will be reviewed by the Africa Regional
Coordinating Committee for the Integration of Women in Development
(ARCC) at its sixteenth annual meeting which will be held in Addis
Ababa in April 1995.

The first part of the report will focus on activities related
to the implementation of resolutions on the advancement of women

adopted by the ECA Conference of Ministers Responsible for Economic

and Social Development at its twentieth meeting. The second part of
the report will address other activities carried out by ECA within

the work programme of the current biennium. Finally, the last part
will highlight the orientation of the activities planned for the
biennium 1996-1997.

XX. IMPLEMENTATION OF RESOUUTIONS OF THE TWENTIETH BESTING OF THE

ECA CONFERENCE OF MINISTERS RESPONSIBLE FOR ECONOMIC AND
SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT

At the Twentieth Meeting of the ECA Conference of Ministers,
two resolutions related to the issue of the advancement of women
were adopted. The first Resolution 791(XXIX), entitled Change of

name of the African Training and Research Centre for Women (ATRCW)

to tbe African Centre for Women (ACW). The change was intended to

reflect the extended scope of the objectives of the Centre as well

as the integrated approach to the promotion and the advancement of
women. Since the adoption of this resolution, ECA has proceeded to
inform member States, UN agencies, NGOs and other development
partners about the change of name of the Centre and the rationale

behind it. A new brochure on ACW expounding on its objectives and
expanded activities was also produced and disseminated widely.

Several copies were distributed at the Fifth African Regional
Conference on Women in Dakar in November 1994.

The second resolution that was passed by the ECA Conference of
Ministers in 1994 was Resolution 792(XXIX), An integrated approach
to women's empowerment: The Kampala Action Plan on Women and Peace;

violation of women's human rights/ and women's economic
empowerment. The implementation of this three-prong resolution was
carried out by and large within the context of the Fifth African
Regional Conference of Women. With regard to the Kampala Plan of
Action and Peace, in response to the request " to ensure that the
concerns of the Plan of Action are incorporated in the African

Platform for Action (APA) of the Fifth African Regional Conference
on Women", the objectives of the Plan were incorporated in the

critical area of concern entitled "Women in the Peace Process" of
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the APA. OAU and ECA have been requested to review, monitor and

appraise the implementation of the Kampala Action Plan on Women and
Peace, and to convene meetings regularly to assess progress and

promoteimplementation. Jn a further attempt to contribute towards
the implementation of the Kampala Action Plan, ECA intends to
organize a forum, of African leaders on the role of women in
peacemaking and conflict resolution. This forum is expected to come
up with practical suggestions as to how women can be more involved
at all levels in the promotion of peace.

The second^ part of the resolution referred to violation of

women's human rights and requested the Commission in collaboration

with the OAU "to facilitate the organization of national,
subregional and regional seminars and any other activities to
sensitize national governments, institutions, NGOs and the general
public on the socio-cultural-legal realities in^which women live
and their socio-psychological as well as legal implications in the
context of their human rights, with a view to creating a positive,

enabling environment conducive to their full development and
safety". The Commission was further requested to incorporate those

yiews in the report of the Fifth African Regional Conference on

Women. Jn response to these requests , the concerns of the
resolution are fully covered by the proposed actions in the APA

with regard to the critical area "women's legal and teaman rights
and women with special needs". Actions proposed include introducing

and/or strengthening the concepts of human and women's rights at
all levels of formal and non-formal education; providing accurate

information on the situation of women to human rights bodies and
widely disseminating information on women's rights; adopting and
promoting the strategic objective to eliminate violence against
women and reviewing the existing legislation with a view to making

necessary changes to deal with violence...[for more details, see

APA pp.36-40]. The work programme of ECA/ACW 1996-1997 has included

a number of activities for the implementation of some of these
recommended actions.

With reference to women's economic empowerment, the ECA

Conference of Ministers, through resolution 792 (XXIX), requested

the Commission in collaboration with OAU, to carry out the final
study on the practical modalities of setting up the African Bank

for Women and to ensure its take-off; they were also requested to

give full support to the African Federation of Women Entrepreneurs.
To this end, ECA/ACW organized in Kampala, Uganda, ln; August 1994,
an Ad Hoc Expert Group Meeting to consider modalities for setting

up an African Bank for Women. The Meeting recommended that, a

privately owned regional financial institution be established in a
country that meets certain pre-defined criteria. This institution

should be known as Afrika Women Bank (AWB) and should have branches

at the national level. To promote and mobilize capital for the

Bank, ECA should identify a core group of promoters who would work
in collaboration with the Commission. ECA was also request&<d to
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undertake a final feasibility study on the best operational

modalities at the national and regional levels. A full progress

report on the Bank will be presented under a different agenda item.

With reference to the African Federation of Women

Entrepreneurs, ECA/ACW has continued to act as the secretariat and

in this capacity, it hosted the third meeting of the Executive
Board in February 1995. The meeting was attended by the President,
the Secretary General, the Assistant Secretary General, and the

subregional representative of Southern Africa. The details of the

outcome of the meeting will be discussed under a separate agenda

item.

III. OTHER ACTIVITIES UNDERTAKEN DURING 1994-1995

(a) The Fifth African Regional Conference on Women

The organization and the convening of the African Regional

Conference on Women was the responsibility of ECA. The actual

Conference was preceded by a series of preparatory activities,

primarily geared towards the writing of and consensus building

around the Draft Platform for Action. The principle activities

organised towards this end were 2 regional Ad Hoc Expert Group

Meetings in (Tunis July 1994) and Addis Ababa (October 199%) and a
Southern and Eastern African Subregional Workshop in Nairobi
(August 1994) to discuss the Draft. These meetings were attended by

representatives from Governments, UN agencies and NGOs. ECA/ACW

also attended other meetings preparatory to the Regional Conference

to provide information, guidance and clarification to the process.

Such meetings included the meeting of the French-speaking countries

in Nouakchott, Mauritania, organized by the Agence de Cooperation

Culturelle et Technique (ACCT) in June 1994; and the meeting of the

Eastern Africa subregion organized by the Facilitation Initiative

representative of the subregion in Nairobi in August 1994.

The Fifth Regional Conference on Women was organized in Dakar

Senegal from 16 to 23 November 1994 under the hospitality of the

Government of Senegal. It was organized in 2 parts, first, the

Meeting of the Technical Committee of Experts, from 16 to 20

November, followed by the Ministerial Conference from 21 to 23

November. The Conference was attended by 52 African countries, 12

representatives from other member States of the United Nations,

several representatives of the United nations bodies, the OAU, ADB,

several regional and international organizations and over 100 NGOs.

Altogether, over 5000 women attended the Conference.

The agenda was organized around five thematic issues which
were discussed against corresponding background documents prepared

by ECA and other UN agencies. The first issue focused on the

African woman today in relation to the provisions of the Nairobi
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Forward Looking Strategies, Document entitled "The African Woman

Today: An Overview assessment of the Nairobi Forward Looking

Strategies" as well as accounts from various countries provided

background information on this issue. The discussion concluded that

progress made towards the advancement of women in the last ten

years was unsatisfactory in most sectors by and large because of

lack of political commitment and support, limited resources,

unclear policies and programming, negative traditional attitudes,

practices and stereotypes, unclear policies and programming etc.

The issue of participation of women in the peace process was

also discussed and a document entitled "Women in the peace process"

was presented for background information. Such aspects as arms

purchase and sale, violence against women and girls, peace

education, refugees and policies on asylum seekers etc, were all

addressed. Strategies for accessing women to decision~making

positions on issues of peace and conflict resolution were reviewed

and incorporation of traditional procedures in conflict prevention

and resolution recommended. nyv.<

Equality, education and social issues constituted another area

of focus by £fce Conference, Several technical documents expounding

on the -various aspects of the issues were presented. "Women's

rights: a critical issue of equity and sustainable development with

examples from Africa" examined the scope and implementation of the

Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination

Against, Women, the concept of equality and how to achieve it. The

document also focused on the role and means of information

dissemination to women as key factors in their empowerment. It
suggested means for achieving this, "Education of girls and women:

Beyond equal access" stressed that basic education for girls and

women was the most effective factor for change towards development

with a human face as concluded by the International Conference on

Population and Development in 1994. "The situation of girls in
Africa" brought out the fundamental point that the attainment of

women's human rights had to start with action for protecting the

rights of girls and ensuring that they get the nurturing, care,

education and opportunities for achieving their full potential on
an equal basis with boys.

Focusing on the issue of health, another document pointed out

that the HIV/AIDS problem was worst in Africa and was affecting

women and girls the most. It was estimated that 6 million women

were already infected while maternal ill health and deaths related

to reproduction were considered the most pervasive and detrimental

to women's health in Africa. Yet another document related to the

health and welfare of women was entitled "Traditional practices
affecting the health of women and children" which stressed the man-

made and natural life threatening risks and the negative social

attitudes that women face in their life cycle ^an$ the various

attempts that were being made to combat them. The final document on
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the issue of health was entitled "Women, population and

development" which brought out the strong correlation between

women's status and education, effective use of contraceptives and

lower infant and maternal morbidity and mortality. In this

connection, governments were urged to ensure that girls went to and

stayed long enough in school. Men were also urged to be more

involved in family life and reproductive health issues.

Discussion on women's empowerment was supported by two

technical documents, one focusing on economic empowerment while the

other focused on political empowerment. With regard to economic

empowerment, the document entitled "Gender issues in Africa's

economic adjustment" addressed the necessity of structural
adjustment programmes (SAPs) in response to the economic crisis of

the 1980s and some of the measures that were taken by the African

Development Bank (ADB) to alleviate the negative effects on the

social sectors. Another document, "The external debt crisis and its

impact on African women" underlined that while the debt burden was

hampering meaningful economic growth in the continent, specific

short and long term measures should be adopted to incorporate

women's concerns in development strategies with a view to enhancing

their access to resources, information and decision-making. Women's

access to employment, credit, technology, information and marketing

was discussed in the paper entitled "The issue of women's access to

employment in Africa". Another paper entitled "Women's access to

education, factors of production and markets" further expounded on

these issues.

In considering women's political empowerment, a document

entitled "Women and the democratic process" was presented. The

document emphasized that the relevance of democracy was

demonstrated by the fact that it cut across all sectors of human

endevours and as such would be irrelevant without the full

participation of women. The multi-party process seemed to have

encouraged the expansion of women groups and organizations but at

the decision-making levels, they remained mostly invisible. Another

document, "Women's participation in decision-making and governance:

Trends and strategies for advancement" expounded on the

implications of women's absence in decision-making positions and

made recommendations for rectifying this. The last part of the

discussion deliberated around the document entitled "National

machineries and emerging women's institutions and organizations for

the advancement of women in Africa", It reviewed the existing

interdisciplinary and multi-sectoral machineries which were

necessary structures for promoting women interests and minimizing
their marginalization. The need to strengthen them in order to

render them more effective in their various roles was underscored.

Women, environment and sustainable development was the fifth

issue that the Conference addressed. The discussion was conducted

against a background document entitled " Women, environment and
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sustainable development" which emphasized the correlation between
women, development and the resource base of the environment. It

emphasized the need to review government policies on the
environment as they impact on women, to enhance women's capacity
for management of natural resources, and to revise laws that impede
women's free participation, resource management especially land
tenure, inheritance and property rights laws. Another document
entitled "Women in human settlements development" emphasized that
housing was a basic human right and as such, women should have
recognized rights of access and control over land and buildings on
an equal basis with men. In this connection, governments needed to
demonstrate political will by integrating a gender perspective into
housing policies, plans and actions.

The outcome of the Conference comprised three documents namely
"Report of the Meeting of the Technical Committee of Experts";
"Report of the Ministerial Conference"; and " The African Platform
for Action".

"The African Platform for Action" which was finally adopted by
the Conference was the outcome of a long process of consensus
building referred to earlier through meetings that were held across
Africa to discuss tfre Draft Platform. The document includes 11
critical areas of concern for the African women and accompanying
recommended actions by Various development actors to accelerate
their advancement and mainstreaming into society. Details of the
document are discussed under a separate agenda item. The aspects of
the African Platform that were included into the Draft Global
Platform for Action during the last meeting of the Preparatory
Committee for the Fourth World Conference on Women, will also be
discussed under the agenda item focusing on the outcome of the
meeting of the Commission on the Status of Women held in New York
in March 1995.

There were a number of documents that were prepared for
distribution before and/or at the Conference. 'Two issues of
Femmeline carrying the latest information on £h& preparatory
activities of the Conference were widely distributed before and
during the Dakar meetings. Similarly, 5 brochures giving background
information about the Conference, its objectives and logistical
details were also prepared and widely disseminated before Dakar. A
poster announcing the Conference and an information kit were also
issued. To further publicize the Dakar Conference and thereby
attract maximum attendance, ECA/ACW organized with URTNA for the
airing of radio sports announcing details about the Conference
through national radio and television networks. Three awards were
also given to women producers of 3 best films in a competition
sponsored by ECA/ACW. The winners were from Nigeria, Cameroon and
Namibia. These films will continue to be distributed widely in
1995. The objective was to draw attention to the work of women

artists and women in general in Africa. During the Conference, two
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other documents were distributed to the participants, principally
the heads of delegations namely "Roll Call of Distinguished
daughters of Africa", which consisted of photographs and
biographical summaries of a number of African women who have
distinguished themselves in their contribution to society; and an
information brochure on the African Centre for Women, its
objectives and activities, drawing attention at the same time to
the fact that the name of the Centre had changed.

In addition to the several media organizations that came to
cover the Conference, ECA/ACW organized with PANA in collaboration
with the.United Nations Information Service to inform the public in
writing about the proceedings while URTNA was contracted to produce
a documentary about the Conference. An assortment of T-shirts
bearing information on ACW, the Conference and AFWE were sold in
Dakar as part of the publicity campaign at the Conference.

(b) Missions undertaken by ACW

Several missions were undertaken by ECA/ACW during the period
under review, most of them closely related to the preparations for
the Regional and World Conferences. In April 1994, ACW attended the
fourteenth session of the INSTRJW Board of Trustees in Santa
Domingo, Dominican Republic. ACW's presence as an ex-officio was to
ensure that the interests of the Africa region were t&ken into
account in the deliberations of the Board and in the activities of
the institution. The meeting also offered an opportunity td explore
areas of possible collaboration between ECA/ACW and INSTtuty. Of
particular interest to Africa among the activities of INSTRJW were

training workshops held in Namibia on women, water supply and
sanitation; in Morocco for Francophone Africa on statistics and
indicators; and an INSTRAW Gender Portfolio, a tool for testing for
gender sensitivity in policies and programmes, to be used by

training institutions, universities and policy makers.

In June 1994, ECA/ACW attended the meeting of French-speaking
countries preparatory to the Dakar and Beijing Conferences. The
meeting was organized by the Comite' Scientific Femmes et

Developpement and the Government of Mauritania in Nouakchott. The
meeting's objectives were to review the activities undertaken by

the Network Femmes et Developpement and the preparations for the
Dakar Conference. The Network had held a number of training
seminars an<3 sensitization workshops and had inputs in the
elaboration of Family and Civil Codes in some countries. With
regard to attendance at the Regional and World Conferences,

strategies were adopted to enhance the presence of Francophone

countries and improve the flow of information between the Network

and government machineries.

ECA/ACW was able to attend the Economic Commission for Europe

High-level Regional Preparatory Meeting for the Fourth World



E/ECA/ACW/ARCC.XV1/95/3
Page 8

Conference on Women which was held in Vienna, Austria, 17 to 21
October 1994. This provided a learning experience in terms of the
organization of the Dakar Conference which was just around the
corner, an opportunity for consultations with the Office of the
Secretary General of the Fourth World Conference and other UN
agencies, as well as a basis for regional comparison in terms of

/Sir/.*1* efflentatiOJ1 of the Nairobi Forward Looking Strategies
iuZr)m In reviewin9 the Strategies, general concern was expressed
that progress had been slow and that conditions for women from
countries m transition had in fact worsened during the period of
the NFLS. In this connection, 7 critical areas of concern were
adopted by the Meeting with accompanying specific corrective
measures. These covered the areas of human rights; recognition of
women's contribution to the economy; inadequate gender sensitivity
with regard to employment policies; insufficient participation of
women i_n public life; insufficient statistical systems for gender
sensitive policies and protection of women against discrimination;
and insufficient networking around the advancement of women.

Shortly after the Dakar Conference, ECA/ACW attended an
International Round Table on Women's Potential to Overcome Poverty
organized by the German Foundation for International Development.
It was m Bonn, Germany, 27 to 30 November 1994. The objective of
the Round Table was to identify policies and strategies that would
assist women to enhance their economic and control over their lives
and actions. Stressing that economic empowerment was central to the
emancipation of women, the Round Table formulated a number of
recommendations towards this end that would also constitute an
input into the Global Platform for Action at the Beijing
Conference. The theme of the Round Table was broken down to three
sub-themes, namely: enhancing women's capacities in the economic
processes to overcome poverty; achieving greater equity between
women and men in the field of economic development and commerce;
and overcoming poverty through sustainable economic activities by
women. In discussing these three sub-themes, particular emphasis
was put on legal rights; financial systems and services; business
development services including access to information, technology
and markets; and macro policies, decision-making and empowerment.

ECA/ACW attended an Expert Group Meeting on women in
development in the least developed countries (LDCs) which was
organized by UNCTAD from 24 to 26 January 1995 in Niamey, Niger.
The purpose of the meeting was to review the situation of women in
the LDCs and recommend measures to improve their participation in
the social and productive: sectors as well as in mainstream
development. The experts adppted a declaration which highlights the
social and economic conditions prevailing in these countries and a
number of actions aimed at full involvement of women in
development. They also recommended that development assistance
should be conditional to gender-oriented policy .
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From 20 to 24 February 1995, ACW participated in a Workshop on

Project Management organized by ECA under the sponsorship of the
Office of Human Resource Management of the United Nations
Secretariat in New York. The objectives of the workshop was to

understand: project management as a set of processes; how it can
improve a manager's effectiveness; the characteristics of a
project; project management methodology; classical project
management life cycle; and benefits derived from using project
management life cycle. This was a particularly timely workshop
considering its relevance in the implementation of the African

Platform for action.

At the invitation of UNESCO, ECA/ACW participated in an
international conference entitled Audience Africa. It was organized
by UNESCO from 6 to 10 February 1995 in Paris, with the objective

of providing Africans with an opportunity to once again examine
incisively the question of development and development priorities
in the context of the World Summit for Social Development that was

to be held in Copenhagen in March 1995. The meeting was attended by

heads of State and/or their representatives, bilateral and

multilateral organizations, IGOs of the UN system, OAU, ADB, and

various NGOs. Five different themes were discussed by different

subcommittees, namely: Training and sharing of knowledge: what
school, what university for tomorrow's Africa; Science and
technology and sustainable development: Africa and the tfprld;
Regionalization and development; Communication and development in
the rural environment: the cultural dimension of development; and

democratization and everyday life: the culture of peace* Copies of

the APA were distributed to all the subcommittees and in the
formulation of recommendations, the APA was appropriately
exploited. Among the major recommendations that emanated from the

Conference were: the imperative by member States to implement the

African Platform for Action and to set up a machinery for
monitoring and evaluating the implementation of the recommendations

of the Conference.

ACW was also invited to attend a Workshop organized by FAO in
Addis Ababa from 22 to 24 February 1995 to discuss "Guidelines for
Integrating Gender Issues in Participatory Approaches for Rural
Development", The draft guidelines had been developed by FAO

following the completion of a research project carried out in three

rural communities in Ethiopia using the Participatory Rural
Appraisal (PRA) and the FAO Gender Analysis Framework to assess the

needs of the three communities. The workshop discussed the draft

guidelines and made suggestion for their modification in various
aspects of the methodology used to conduct the research with a view
to minimizing such effects as disruption of the community way of

life and raising unrealistic expectations rather than empowering

the community; fostering constructive attitudinal and social change
etc. Suggestions were also made as to how the guidelines could be

broadened to be applicable for the assessment of the needs of any
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community, urban or rural with a view to planning projects and
programmes for its empowerment in a participatory manner.

(c) Other activities

ECA carried out other activities related to the advancement of
women, particularly in the area of workshops and training. From 16
to 17 August 1994, ECA/IHSD in collaboration with UNIDO organized
a workshop m Addis Ababa on Participation of women in
manufacturing: patterns, determinants and future trends. Women from
the African region were invited to this workshop and its outcome
will be published in a document for wide distribution by UNIDO and
ECA. At the moment, the document is still being finalized by UNIDO.

With regard to women anct science and technology, 3 meetings
were organized by ECA as follows: An Ad Hoc Expert Group Meeting on
Technology Transfer, Negotiation and Acquisition, from 19 to 22
September 1994 in Addis Ababa; workshop on the Implementation of
the Science and Technology Protocol of the African Economic
Community, from 21-25 November 1994 in Malawi; and A Meeting of the
Southern Africa Working Group on Science and Technology for
Development from 5 to 7 December 1994 in Pretoria, South Africa. In
all 3 meetings, women participated and the role that women have to
play in the development, transfer, application and popularization
of relevant technologies in Africa was stressed. It was therefore
recommended that policies and programmes should reflect this role
in order to attract more women into the field of science and
technology.

It is of interest to note that several projects aimed at the
implementation of the African Platform for Action and another one
on the adaptation of artisan and ethnographic objects to tourism
needs have been submitted to development partners for possible
funding. In addition, Draft Guidelines for the implementation of
the African Platform for Action have been developed for your
appraisal before distribution for application to the various
development partners. These will be discussed separately under a
different agenda item.

IV. ORIENTATION OF SUBPROGRAMS 9 IN THE 1996-1997 BIENNIUM

The orientation of Sub-programme 9 is grounded on the
imperative to facilitate the implementation of commitments made in
the agreed plans and strategies at the regional and international
levels for the advancement of women. At the regional level, these
are the Abuja Declaration on Participatory Development: The Role of
Women in Africa in the 1990s; and the African Platform for
Action. At the international level, they are the Nairobi Forward
looking Strategies far the Advancement of Women and what will
shortly emerge as the Global Platform for Action.
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In the 1996-1997 biennium, emphasis will be put on the
continued empowerment of women in the economic, political and legal
sectors. In this respect, ACW will liaise closely with various
structures at the national, subregional and regional levels to
monitor the implementation of APA according to the provisions of
the recommended follow-up mechanism. A recurrent publication on the
report of African women focusing on selected issues of relevance
to women will be initiated in 1995. In collaboration with OAU and
ADB, it will also initiate progress reports on the implementation
of the Platform for the review of ARCC. Efforts will continue to be
made to strengthen AFWE and its capacity to be self- sustaining.
Concrete measures will also be taken to ensure the final
establishment of the African Bank for Women.

Workshops, seminars, advisory services, research, and
information dissemination will continue to be the media through
which these objectives will be pursued. Existing institutions and
structures will also be utilized and attempts made to strengthen
them to this end. In so doing there will be close collaboration
with all development partners at all levels.

V. CONCLUSION

The activities of ECA/ACW in the past year reflect the
challenges that lie ahead with regard to furthering the cause of
mainstreaming women and promoting their advancement in society. The
outcome of the Dakar Conference, APA, once again re-articulated the
African women's needs and priorities, which should be reaffirmed in
the Global Platform for Action. The catalytic role that ECA/ACW
must play in the pursuit of these objectives demand dynamism,
resourcefulness and creativity, all of which ECa and ACW in
particular, are determined to demonstrate.




